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SCHEDULE OF SERVICES FOR JUNE 
 

SHABBAT NASO/SHAVUOT 
 

 5 Thursday Evening 7:30 PM  
  Evening Service For Shavuot 
  Nicole Lebenson will be confirmed 
 6 Friday Morning       10:30 AM 
 Festival Morning Service 
 Yizkor will be recited 

 Friday Evening 6:30 PM 
 Family Service and Pot Luck Dinner  

 7 Saturday Morning        10:30 AM 
   
  
Torah: Numbers 4:21– 5:31  Haftarah: Judges 13:2—12 

 
SHABBAT NASO 

            

        13 Friday Evening               8:15 PM   
 Installation of Officers; Farewell Tribute  
 to Cantor Kerith Spencer Shapiro; Gala Oneg   
         14         Saturday Morning       10:30 AM 
                                                           
Torah: Numbers 6:1—7:89  Haftarah: Judges 13:13—24  

 
SHABBAT BEHA’ALOTECHA 

           

       20       Friday Evening                    8:15 PM 
  

       21      Saturday Morning  10:30 AM 
 Brian Rapheal will be called as a Bar Mitzvah 
    
 Torah: Numbers 8:1—12:16 Haftarah: Zechariah 2:14—4:7 

 
SHABBAT SHELACH-LECHA 

 

       27 Friday Evening  8:15 PM 
 

          28         Saturday Morning 10:30 AM 
                 
 

Torah: Numbers 13:1—15:41  Haftarah: Joshua 2:1—24 

 
Please join us for a tribute to  

Cantor Kerith Spencer Shapiro 
 

When: Friday, June 13 following 
the Service of Installation of Offi-
cers and Trustees 
 

Time: 8:15 p.m. 
 

Please join us for brunch to honor 
 

Principal Rosemarie Shaffer 
 

for her years of dedication to  
our children 

 

When: Sunday, June 8th, 2003 
 
Time: 11:00 - 1:00 
 
Where:  Third Floor Social Hall 
 

We will be rededicating the Children's 
Library in her honor. 

 
Contributions in Rosemarie's name will 

rebuild  
the school's collection of children's 

books. 
 

$20 for one, $50 for three book plates 
 

Make your check payable to 
 Union Temple School of Religion  

Library Fund. 
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Rabbi’s Message 
 

Cantor Kerith Spencer Shapiro 
 

On Sunday, May 4, along with Dr. Dreyfus, I had the honor of marching in the proces-
sion of Faculty and Alumni, at the Service of Ordination and Investiture of new rabbis 
and cantors.  Our remarkable organist and music director Pedro d’Aquino was there as 
well.  Each year the Hebrew Union College-Jewish Institute of Religion is given the 

courtesy of holding these exercises at Temple Emanu-El of New York, which adds its own majesty to the 
splendor of the occasion.  This year, of course, was a particularly special one for us, as we looked on 
proudly as Kerith Spencer Shapiro was called up before the ark to be formally invested as a cantor.  Kerith 
has approached her studies these past four years, both in Jerusalem and in New York, with the utmost seri-
ousness and intelligence - the same qualities she has brought to her work with us at Union Temple.  In ad-
dition, I have to say that I have rarely witnessed such dramatic growth in any individual over a two-year 
period as that which I have witnessed with Kerith.  Her already lovely voice has developed and improved 
enormously during this time, even as it has enriched our services on Shabbat and holidays with ever-
increasing expressiveness and power.  In addition, her personal warmth and her sweet smile have bright-
ened all of our lives, and those of our children in particular, as she has taught them well.  The members of 
our Junior Choir gave her a special cheer at the Choral Concert at Beth Elohim on April 6th, and that cheer 
was unmistakably heartfelt and well-deserved.  As for me, I will be forever grateful for her collegiality, her 
flexibility, her openness to discussion and exchange of ideas, and the mutual respect we have enjoyed.  But 
most of all, I will always cherish her as a friend, and hope and fully expect, that this friendship will con-
tinue throughout the years of our mutual service to God and the Jewish People.  Wherever life may take 
her, may she remember that our blessings will go with her.  May she and her wonderful husband Scott, and 
their adorable son Zev, and their entire extended family, enjoy all the best that life has to offer.  May Can-
tor Shapiro experience great fulfillment and continued growth, now and through all the years of her life.  
We wish her Godspeed, and hope that she will come back to visit us often. 
 

Rosemarie Shaffer 
 

Every once in awhile congregations are blessed with rare gifts that God gives to them.  Rosemarie Shaffer 
is one of those gifts.  First, she blessed us with her family.  Then, she blessed us by sharing her own reli-
gious journey with us, until that wonderful evening when she took her place on our bimah as a Daughter of 
Israel.  All the while, she was working tirelessly as a member of our Religious School Committee to add 
her knowledge and expertise to the committee’s work in trying to improve the quality of Jewish education 
for our children.  Finally, for the past five years, she has contributed this expertise and professionalism to 
our congregation in her capacity as Religious School Principal in the finest way possible.  She firmly took 
our school in hand, and gave it structure, order, and reliability.  She has expertly supervised and helped our 
faculty, and put our school on a steady course, always available and open to discussion, suggestion, ex-
change of ideas, and creative thinking.  This winter, when the floodgates opened (literally), as her husband 
Marty and his stalwart companion Jean-Pierre Halioua were supervising the cleanup, Rosemarie made sure 
that the Religious School didn’t miss a beat, dislocation and all.  We owe her a great deal for taking the 
lead with for our students during that trying time.  During these five years she has made all of our lives in-
finitely easier, mine especially, and there can never be enough praises that we can heap upon her that 
would adequately describe her contribution to this congregation.  Now Rosemarie has decided to step down 
from this position and return to “civilian” life as a congregant once again.  That means we don’t have to 
suffer the pain of losing her altogether.  On the contrary, we will continue to see her and Marty, and their 
wonderful sons David and Rafe, hopefully for many years to come.  May Rosemarie and her entire Shaffer 
family enjoy good health and much fulfillment in the years to come, and may they enjoy the richest of 
God’s blessings.  
Rabbi Linda Henry Goodman 



Brotherhood 

O n Sunday, May 4, the Brotherhood held a break-
fast workshop on Jewish Meditation.  The event 

was led by Eva Konigsberg.  Eva has completed a 3-
year certification program on Jewish Meditation at 
Chochmat HaLev in Berkeley, California.  The work-
shop was well attended and everyone came away with 
an enormous amount of information on the topic.  Eva 
provided us with an overview of the historical role of 
meditation with quotes from the writings of many 
great Rabbis from the past.  She then continued by 
reading from the writings of contemporary Rabbis and 
teachers.  She discussed different categories of medita-
tion and led us through a meditation on chesed, lov-
ing-kindness.  The experience was refreshing and 
feedback from all the participants was inspiring.  
There will be a follow up breakfast and meditation 
workshop on June 15 at 10 am to practice the tech-
niques learned. 
 
On Sunday, May 18, the Brotherhood held a breakfast 
and cleanup of the Temple’s grounds.  We had great 
fun working together and doing a mitzvah to help our 
Temple.  Thanks to all who came and lent a hand and 
tools to this wonderful project.  Don’t miss the fun and 
excitement at our next Temple cleanup. 
 
The Tai Chi Class is continuing through June.  Classes 
meet on Wednesday’s at 7:30 pm.  All are welcome 
and encouraged to join in.  There is a $5 charge per 
class.  In addition to the traditional Tai Chi form, 
Steve Levi our resident Tai Chi expert has been teach-
ing the Tai Chi fighting technique called push hands 
and Tai Chi sword fighting.  Give yourself a treat and 
learn about this ancient Chinese art.  Your physical 
and mental health will benefit. 
 
The Brotherhood wishes all the fathers of Union Tem-
ple a very happy Father’s Day.  Your hard work and 
accomplishments are appreciated. 
 
The Brotherhood of Union Temple has accomplished 
much this past year.  We have held many successful 
workshops and breakfasts.  The Brotherhood is hoping 
to continue this success into the new year.  Please join 
us.  We need the men of Union Temple to come for-
ward and become members of the Brotherhood as we 
break new ground.  If you have not yet joined the 
Brotherhood, please take a moment to do so now.  
Write a check for $25 made out to the Brotherhood of 
Union Temple and send it to Arnold Kolikoff, our 
Brotherhood Treasurer at the Temple.  Thanks to all 
the men who have already become members and have 
supported our efforts. 
-Steve Konigsberg  
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Sisterhood 
 

M ay is a month filled with hope and promise. After 
a long, cold winter, trees reawaken, gardens 

bloom, and we all feel a sense of energy and renewal. 
It's a time of growth and renewal for Sisterhood too, and 
on May 13 we met to elect our officers, honor our mem-
bers who have worked so diligently to fulfill our com-
mitment to Union Temple and to Women of Reform 
Judaism, and to plan exciting new programs for next 
year.  
 
We thank Co-Presidents Susanne Singer and Judy 
Stossel for all the time and energy they have devoted to 
making this such a stimulating year for Sisterhood. 
We're grateful to Vice President Ellen Kolikoff, whose 
hard work and enthusiasm have made our gift shop 
popular and profitable. We're indebted to Treasurer Er-
ica Shatz-Spry, whose industriousness and diligence in 
keeping our books keeps us going. And our special 
thanks go to Board member Jannette Katz, who, with 
Judy Stossel and many others, has turned our Rosh Cho-
desh Seders into a beautiful Sisterhood tradition. 
 
All our officers were re-elected to lead Sisterhood again 
in the coming year. Please join us for the installation 
ceremony at Shabbat services, Friday, June 13, at 8:15 
p.m., and celebrate with us at the gala oneg that will 
follow. 
 
Sisterhood has a great year planned. We hope that you'll 
be with us all through it. We have terrific programs in 
the works--stimulating guest speakers and exciting ex-
peditions, in addition to our warm and fulfilling Rosh 
Chodesh Seders and our fun-filled auction and holiday 
sales. As a member of Sisterhood, you will be adding 
your voice and showing your commitment to our Tem-
ple and to our national organization, Women of Reform 
Judaism. Over 100,000 strong, WRJ is the organization 
that founded the North American Federation of Temple 
Youth and the Jewish Braille Institute of America. It is 
the largest annual contributor to the scholarship fund of 
the Hebrew Union College-Jewish Institute of Religion. 
Together we work for the empowerment of women as 
advocates on issues of vital importance to Reform Juda-
ism, and to perform the mitzvah of bringing hope and 
help where they are needed. If you are not yet a part of 
our warm circle of friendship, please join now. If you 
are already a member, please renew for next year. Send 
a check for $30 to Sisterhood of Union Temple, in care 
of the Temple office. Add your voice, your heart, and 
your hands to ours as together we reach out to help our 
Temple, our community, and our world. 
-Barbara Brett 
 
DATE TO REMEMBER 
Friday, June 13-8:15 p.m.--Installation of Officers and 
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PRESCHOOL DATES TO REMEMBER 
Thursday, June 5th - Last day of school 
Saturday, June 7th,  - Annual Carousel Party 
Monday, June 16th - First day of summer camp 
Friday, August 1st - Last day of summer camp 
 
Have a peaceful summer, 
Susan Sporer  

Preschool News 
 

T he end of the school year marks the end of a cycle in pre-
school life.  Everyone is busy making plans for the summer 

and thinking ahead to the start of the next school year in Septem-
ber.  It is certainly hard to believe that the school year is nearly 
over, but as I reflect on all that has happened  since we opened our 
doors in September, our experiences have been plenty.  When I 
think about all of the wonderful things that went on at the Pre-
school this year, my thoughts turn to our new extended day pro-
gram and our collaboration with the Brooklyn Museum of Art.  
Both of these programs were enormously successful and have 
strengthened and enriched our preschool.  However, sometimes our 
most valuable lessons are sent to us in the guise of adversity.  
Needless to say I am referring to the flood.  Although it was incon-
venient and unpleasant and certainly not what we asked for,  like 
much of the adversity we face in life, it afforded us the opportunity 
for growth. Some of this growth was very concrete, vis a vie the 
extensive renovation the fourth floor underwent.  Our space is now 
much more comfortable and beautiful.  The renovation enabled us 
to better adapt the space to our needs.  On a less concrete level, 
dealing with a crisis always serves as a lesson to us all.  We are 
always teaching our children, through the examples we set, and the 
lives that we live.  The behavior we model for our children is the 
greatest lesson we teach them.  Our ability to keep the school run-
ning, and to continue to  provide a warm, nurturing and stimulating 
environment provided our children provided our children with a 
very tangible  model for dealing with adversity.  It sent a message 
to our children that sometimes bad things happen in life, but we 
have the strength to deal with them, and succeed. In a year fraught 
with hardships all over the globe, this was certainly a valuable les-
son.   
 
We have taken those lessons and tucked them away to call on at 
some time, hopefully far in the future.  For now, we are planning 
for a wonderful new year at Union Temple Preschool.  Starting in 
September, the preschool will have a new threes class.  We will 
also be adding two additional extended days per week.  Extended 
days will now be available Mondays through Thursdays.  Christine 
Bardach our threes teacher will continue to teach the extended day 
program twice a week.  Pam Apple our fours teacher will  be teach-
ing the other two days.  Jackie Sarrantino will assist both Christine 
and Pam.  We will continue to offer creative movement once a 
week, with Nicole Wolcott, whose classes engage the spirit and 
bodies of all of our children.  We will also be offering music on a 
regular basis, with, Jonathan Bayer.  Jonathan visited us for Chanu-
kah and Passover this past school year.  His classes combine reli-
gious and secular music in a very lively, entertaining and  interac-
tive class.  We will continue to offer our collaborative program 
with the Brooklyn Museum of Art,  to our four year olds, with the 
addition of one new  curriculum unit .   
 
Our summer camp will run for seven weeks this summer, begin-
ning on June 16th and ending on August 1st.  Laurie Stengel will be 
joining us once again as  head teacher.  She will be assisted by 
Julianne Coates, who  worked here several years ago as a Coun-
selor in Training  (CIT).  We are thrilled that Julie will be back 
with  us.  David Shaffer and Natalie Roth will both be returning as  
CITs this summer.  We still have some openings, so if you are in-
terested please contact me at the preschool (718) 623-1322. 
 
There are also a few openings in our twos and threes classes for 
September.  Please call me if you are interested. 

School of Religion 
 

O f all the arduous tasks that were part of my duties 
and responsibilities as principal, this is probably the 

most difficult task of all. I have put off writing this bulle-
tin to way beyond the deadline. 
       The words do not come easy, but then again change 
has never been easy for me. Somewhere in the depths of 
my mixed emotions I must find the words to say farewell 
and thank you. 
 
My experience at Union Temple School of Religion, over 
the past 5 years, has been  very rich and fulfilling. With 
the guidance of our esteemed Rabbi, the expertise of a 
dedicated School Board, the professionalism of a wonder-
ful staff coupled with committed parents and great kids, I 
feel truly blessed to have been given the privilege to serve 
as the principal. Let me not forget the week to week help 
I received from David and Lianna, two of the best school 
aides anyone could ask for. I thank the entire temple com-
munity for giving me this opportunity. 
Your faith and trust in me, even when I sometimes 
doubted myself, is a gift I will always treasure. 
 
 I'm not quite sure how I will spend my Sunday mornings 
in the fall. I suspect it won't be spent sleeping late. Be-
sides, the Rabbi recently informed me that she has some 
plans in mind for me. 
 
I wish Les Krevsky, my successor, all the best in his new 
job. I hope that is experience will be as rewarding as mine 
has been. To Melanie, Chava and Ann, best of luck in 
your new endeavors. You will surely be missed. Thank 
you for your years of commitment and dedication to our 
children. 
 
I wish everyone a happy, healthy and restful summer. 
Sincerely, 
Rosemarie Shaffer 
 
DATES TO REMEMBER 
June 5 - Confirmation, Mazel Tov to Nicole Lebenson 
June 8 - Last day of classes, dismissal at 12:00 
June 21 - Mazel Tov to Brian Rapheal on becoming a 
Bar Mitzvah 
 
A very special THANKS to Lianna Gomori for her year 
as a volunteer school aide. 
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Don’t miss this! 
 A very special evening for adults 
 
 

A PROGRESSIVE VIEW FROM ISRAEL 

 
 
 

with 

RABBI MICHAEL BOYDEN 
 
 
 

Rabbi of Kehilat Yonatan, a new Reform congregation 
in Hod Hasharon; Director of the National Rabbinic 
Court for the Israel Council of Progressive Rabbis  

 
Rabbi Michael Boyden was born in London, England,  

and is a graduate in Hebrew Litera-
ture from London University.  He was 
ordained by the Leo Baeck College in 
London and served as Rabbi of 
Cheshire Reform Congregation near 
Manchester before making aliyah 
with his wife and two children in 
1985. 
                                    
In his leadership roles with the Israel 
Council of Progressive Rabbis 

(MARAM) and its National Rabbinic Court, Rabbi Boy-
den represented the Reform Movement on the Ne’e-
man Commission established by the Israeli government 
to resolve the conversion crisis, and subsequently on 
the Executive set up by the Jewish Agency to establish 
a Joint Institute to prepare candidates for conversion in 
cooperation with the Orthodox and Conservative 
streams. 
 
Rabbi Boyden was the founding rabbi of the Ra’anana 
Reform Congregation in Israel, for whom he spear-
headed a successful 10-year campaign to be awarded 
public land by the city hall, and raise the funds to erect 
a synagogue and community center there. His current 
congregation, Kehilat Yonatan, is a new Reform con-
gregation located in Hod Hasharon, 10 miles northeast 
of Tel Aviv.      
 
He recently formulated a public statement entitled, 
“Where We Stand On Israel,” which was endorsed by 
over 130 Reform rabbis worldwide and was subse-
quently adopted by the Board of the Central Confer-
ence of American Rabbis. 
 
WEDNESDAY, JUNE 11 - 8:00 PM 
 
At the Union Temple 
17 Eastern Parkway at Grand Army Plaza 
 
AN EXTRAORDINARY OPPORTUNITY  TO 
EXCHANGE VIEWS WITH ONE OF THE 
OUTSTANDING LEADERS OF OUR PEOPLE 
AND OUR MOVEMENT. 

Officer’s Report 
 

F or me as president, the last year was one of both accom-
plishment and great frustration. There are many positive 

events that we, as a congregation can be proud of. This past 
year all our temple functions were both supported and well 
attended. 
 
We were faced with a tremendous problem when the pool 
leaked and the water did extensive damage throughout the tem-
ple. Yet with the positive attitude and approach of both Marty 
Shaffer and Jean -Pierre Halioua, it may well have been a 
"blessing in disguise." Through their year long effort, which 
still continues, temple facilities were cleaned, painted and re-
furbished. It is difficult to single out and praise the efforts of all 
the contributing congregants but I cannot let this opportunity 
pass without thanking Marty and Jean Pierre for the tremen-
dous service to Union Temple this past year 
 
Our religious school and our preschool had a successful year. 
With the space enhancement that took place on the fourth floor 
we will be able to accommodate a substantial increase in the 
preschool enrollment next year. 
 
In addition to our active Sisterhood, we can now be proud of 
our temple Brotherhood. It has been revitalized and become an 
integral part of the Temple. The rabbi with the choir and ritual 
committee are constantly striving to improve services. This past 
Saturday's adult B’nei and B’not mitzvah service was the cul-
mination of a great deal of time and effort on the part of our 
rabbi and the congregants who participated. This beautiful and 
meaningful service proved, that the hard work and study of 
those concerned was worth their effort. 
 
For the coming year we have hired a full time cantor. with a 
most magnificent voice. We look forward to services filled with 
even more beautiful liturgical music. 
 
The various committees have met and are planning a full sched-
ule of activities for next year. Union Temple is alive and well 
and we anticipate the coming year to be exciting and success-
ful. I was hoping to report that the sale of the parking lot had 
been completed, but regretfully I must say this is not the case. 
Negotiations went on throughout the year and finally the parties 
involved agreed there were no issues of substance remaining. 
We all were working toward a closing date of Friday, May 2. 
On May 1 I received a call from our lawyer stating the health 
club and their partners still had issues to be discussed. Al-
though they did not pertain to us, the closing could not be on 
Friday. We in turn replied that there was to be no more negotia-
tions or talking on our part. In order to come to contract the 
partners would have to bring a check for the down payment. As 
of this date we have not heard from them. 
 
There is continued interest in the lot and we resumed talks with 
other interested parties. It’s not a question of if the parking lot 
will be sold, it is just when. The importance of this sale for Un-
ion Temple's future requires us to stay the course until we can 
reach our goal. In the interim until a sale can be finalized a 
bridge loan may be necessary to meet ongoing expenses. We 
learned a great deal from past experiences and are confident the 
sale lot will be accomplished in the very near future. 
 
I want to thank Rabbi Goodman, the officers, trustees and con-
gregants of Union Temple for their support during what has 
been a most unusual and trying Temple year. Thank you. 
Mike Baron, President 
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SHARING OUR LIVES 

Mazal Tov to our Bar Mitzvah 

W e wanted to share with you the wonderful joy 
of the adult B'nei and B'not Mitzvah held this 

past Saturday, May 17. Five of our members, Sheila 
Solow, Ellen and Arnold Kolikoff, Jannette Katz, and 
Tony Stanford were called to the Torah and chanted 
their portions before a filled sanctuary of family and 
friends and many members who came to share in 
the celebration. The celebrants also chanted the 
Haftorah and shared with us the personal experi-
ences and desires that had brought them to this ac-
complishment. They had come from different reli-
gious upbringings (ranging from Orthodox Judaism 
to Catholicism) but all had wound up together on a 
beautiful Shabbat morning. Their commitment to 
their faith and to learning made all of us proud and 
united us as a congregation. It was one of Union 
Temple's finest moments. For those of you who 
were unable to join us last Shabbat, we hope to see 
you soon. 
-Doris Kleuger 
 
 

O n Shabbat morning, May 17, I sat in our newly 
restored Sanctuary amidst a full house of wor-

shipers, congregants, and guests of our five adult 
B'nei and B'not Mitzvah: Sheila Solow, Ellen and 
Arnold Kolikoff, Jannette Katz and Tony Stanford. 
The sun was shining through the beautiful stained 
glass windows, brightening up the new wallpaper. 
Our five celebrants chanted their portions, the cul-
mination of a long process of study and practice. 
The night before they had been as anxious as 13-
year-olds, worrying about their performance. When 
they finished chanting, they were again like teenag-
ers, relieved and exhilarated. As I watched them 
affirm or reaffirm their devotion and commitment to 
our Temple and our faith, and to their own growth 
and learning, and saw their families, their friends, 
and the members who were there just to support 
and enjoy their fellow members, I thought that it 
doesn't get any better than this.hey made us proud 
and they made us grateful and they showed how 
much strength there is in our Temple. Our compli-
ments to Rabbi Goodman, for her inspiration and 
teaching so that our celebrants could reach this 
day. 

Brian Rapheal 
Son of David and Susan Rapheal 

 
Brian is currently a 7th grader at 
Middle School 51 in Park Slope 
where he excels in his studies, 
especially math and science. He 
also has quite a proficiency for 
inventions and computers. 
 
He is also “developing” an avid 
interest in photography, and was 
recently honored by Scholastic 

as a regional winner of their Gold Key Award for a 
photograph he shot and printed.  His parents and his 
sister Katie are very proud of this accomplishment. 
 
Brian also likes to play the drums, ride his skate-
board and play and watch baseball (Go Mets and 
Cyclones!)  He enjoys hanging around with his 
friends playing video games and he amuses them 
with his wit and humor.   
 
To Brian, his parents David and Susan and sister 
Kate, we wish our heartiest Mazal Tov. 

A Special Moment Recalled 

B’nei and B’not Mitzvah (l. to r.): Tony Stanford, Jannette 
Katz, Rabbi Goodman, Sheila Solow, Ellen and Arnold Kolikoff. 
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ANNIVERSARIES 
 

Edward & Arlene Becker 
Norman Becker & Jane Fields 

Hyman & Barbara Brett 
Herbert Buchsbaum & Letta Taylor Buchs-

baum 
Rabbis Stephen W. & Linda Henry Goodman 

Mark Grashow & Sheri Saltzberg 
Dr. David & Linda Inwood 

Chris Kaufman & Barbara Kass 
Morris Kornbluth & Fran Justa 

Irving & Maria Kuperszmid 
Daniel Levitan & Anne Schwartz 

Jesse & Julie Miller 
Michael Moss & Eve Heyn 

Oleg Nikhamin & Janice Aulova 
Kenneth & Debra Packer 

Ned Rothenberg & Lois Ellison 
Martin & Rosemarie Shaffer 

Leonard Shiller & Elyse Taylor 
Howard & Linda Simka 

Emerson Spry & Erica Shatz-Spry 
Tony Stanford & Joan Hocky 

Danny Torres & Janice Haymes Torres 
Charles & Ellen Wolfson 

Harvey Zirkofsky & Sharon Dunn 
Harry Zlokower & Nicole Hadad 

 
BIRTHDAYS 

 

Barbara Brett  
David Bricker 

Fae Druiz 
Sharon Dunn 

Debra Fong-Rifkind 
Eleanor Forman 

Robert Frey  
Jeffrey Gratz 
Jesse Green 

Lawrence Gutman 
Eve Heyn 

Hortense R. Hurwitz  
Ralph Julius 

Evan M. Kingsley 
Carolyn Kubitschek 

Jeffrey Kurland 
Purlaine Lieberman 

Mark Morrison 
Andrea Peretz 
David Rapheal 

Stacy Chanin Reed 
Gloria Roberts 
Debra Rubin 

Anne Schwartz 
Dr. Dorothy Silverman 

Ralph Taragan 
Brooks White 

 
CHILDREN'S BIRTHDAYS 

 

Isaac Bloch 
Adina Minkin 
Max Nager 

Julian Rifkind 
 

GRADUATES 
 

Philip Goodman  
son of Rabbis Stephen & Linda Goodman 

Benjamin Halioua 
son of Jean Pierre & Judith Halioua 

Daniel Halioua 
son of Jean Pierre & Judith Halioua 

Michael Ehrlich  
son of Henry Ehrlich 
Evelyn Konigsberg 

daughter of Steve & Belinda Konigsberg 
Daniel Kurfirst 

son of Jonathan & Beth Kurfirst 
    Nathan Levi 

son of Steven Levi & Shirley Chan-Levi 
Molly Miller  

daughter of Jesse & Julie Miller 
    Ariel Peshe Polonsky 

son of and Marvin & Diane Polonsky 
    Joshua Rasin 

son of Heidi Oleszczuk & Jay Rasin 
Benjamin Schuster  

son of Alan J. & Patricia Schuster 
Stephen Schuster 

son of Alan J. & Patricia Schuster 
    David Shaffer 

son of Martin & Rosemarie Shaffer 
        Russell Taragan 

son of Ralph & Barbara Taragan 
Adam Twente  

son of Drs. Elmer Twente & Andrea Polans 
 
If you have a birthday or anniversary during this 
month which has not been included, please call Tom or 
Heidi Oleszczuk at 718-437-1431. 

Mazel Tov 
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TZEDAKAH 
UNION TEMPLE  MEMORIAL FUND 
Donated by ...................................................................... In Memory Of  
Albert and Phyllis Gormezano ......................................... Scott Lewis Burns 
Lucille Silvey ................................................................... Max Rappaport, Jacqueline Jacobsen, 
.......................................................................................... Ruth Minken and Robert Hutton 
Edith Tanner..................................................................... Max Rappaport 
Susan Kahn ...................................................................... Robert Hutton 
Doris Klueger ................................................................... Robert Hutton 
Gertrude Berger................................................................ Robert Hutton 
Lauree Novogrodsky........................................................ Max Rappaport and Jacqueline Jacobsen  
Jerry Jacobson .................................................................. Max Rappaport and Jacqueline Jacobsen 
Florence Schultz............................................................... Max Rappaport 
Howard and Linda Simka................................................. Robert Hutton 
Minna Feldenkris ............................................................. Robert Hutton 
Hy and Barbara Brett........................................................ Robert Hutton 
Paula Miller...................................................................... Ruth Minken and Manuel Levine 
Peter Gomori and Jeannette Katz Gomori........................ Bill Katz 
Bob Frey and Judy Stossel........................................................ Lillian Brodsky Frey  
Bob Frey and Judy Stossel........................................................ Robert Hutton 
Rabbi Linda Henry Goodman................................................... Philip G. Henry 
 
HAPPY DAY FUND 
Donated by 
Albert and Phyllis Gormezano ......................................... To celebrate the continued good health of  
.......................................................................................... David Zupnick 
David and Marion Zupnick .............................................. Wishes for speedy recovery to Pauline Lieberman 
Paula Miller...................................................................... Wishes for good health for Paul and Simmie Astro 
Peter Gomori, Jannette Katz Gomori, Arnold and Ellen 
Kolikoff, Sheila Solow and Tony Stanford ...................... In honor of their B’nei /B’not Mitzvah 
Sue and Henry Singer....................................................... In honor of the investiture of Cantor Kerith Spencer- 
 Shapiro 
________________________________________________________ 
UNION TEMPLE SISTERHOOD 
ROSA KEIT FLOWER FUND 
Donated by ......................................................................  In Memory of 
Eva Glock ........................................................................ Her beloved sister Esther Glock 
Eleanor Forman................................................................ Her parents Ida and Isaac Bernstein  
Eleanor Forman................................................................ Ruth Minkin  
Simmie and Paul Astro .................................................... Mathilda Bernstein  
Simmie and Paul Astro..................................................... Bella Astro  
Simmie and Paul Astro..................................................... Ruth Minkin  
Simmie and Paul Astro..................................................... In Appreciation 
 
SISTERHOOD MEMORIAL FUND  
Donated by ......................................................................  In Memory of 
Gertrude Berger ............................................................... Ruth Minkin, mother of Rabbi Joshua Minkin  
Sue and Henry Singer ......................................................  Ruth Minkin, mother of Rabbi Joshua Minkin  
Hy and Barbara Brett ....................................................... Ruth Minkin, mother of Rabbi Joshua Minkin  
Hy and Barbara Brett........................................................ Pauline Brett and Henrietta Zink 
Sue and Henry.................................................................. Irma Cohen and Ethel Singer 
Eleanor Forman................................................................ Ida Bernstein 
Helen Goodman ............................................................... Hilda Feldman and Mary Hausman 
Eleanor Forman ............................................................... Robert Hutton 



 
 

June 6th & 7th 
Stephen Caplin ........................ June 2, 1935 
Frieda Kraus ............................ June 2, 1942 
Josephine E. Glassheim........... June 2, 1982 
Dorothy Levitt ......................... June 3, 1985 
David B. Wohlberg.................. June 4, 1951 
Eva Goldstone.......................... June 5, 1995 
Louis Ribman........................... June 6, 1912 
Minnie Minkoff ....................... June 6, 1961 
 
 

 
June 13th & 14th 

Isidore Leviton....................... June   9, 1965 
Etta Fradin Nevin................... June 10, 1930 
Nellie Lustig .......................... June 10, 1941 
Col. David Marcus................. June 10, 1948 
William A. Wasch ................. June 10, 1968 
Lt. Norman K. Bernstein ....... June 11, 1944 
Samson O. A. Ullman............ June 11, 1947 
N. Byron Cronheim ............... June 11, 1964 
Elsie A. Wasch ...................... June 12, 1956 
Hannah Wertheimer............... June 14, 1927 
Arnold Schmidt...................... June 14, 1939 
Jennie Fogel ........................... June 15, 1928 
 
 

 
June 20th & 21st 

Nettie Schoen......................... June 16, 1931 
David L. Wasch ..................... June 16, 1932 
Natalie S. Wasch.................... June 16, 1970 
Charles Sturzer ...................... June 17, 1972 
Samuel Minkoff..................... June 18, 1947 
Joseph Friedman .................... June 18, 1953 
Dorothy Zweig....................... June 18, 1980 
Helen W. Millman ................. June 18, 1990 
Lilyan Austen......................... June 19, 1971 
Anna Drexler ......................... June 20, 1958 
Malvine Nathanson................ June 21, 1918 
 
 

 
June 27th & 28th 

Anna Linde ............................ June 23, 1926 
Morris Woronock .................. June 24, 1947 
Jennie Rosenberg................... June 24, 1973 
Irwin Karlitz........................... June 24, 2001 
Sophia Hess ........................... June 25, 1945 
Genevieve Bernstein.............. June 27, 1919 
Michael Furst ......................... June 27, 1934 
Dinah Bloom.......................... June 27, 1951 
Abraham Abraham ................ June 28, 1911 
Louis E. Fogel........................ June 28, 1956 
Bernard Marienhoff ............... June 28, 1952 
Henry Elroc............................ June 29, 1984 

 

August 8th & 9th 
Joseph Wertheimer .............August 4, 1930 
Nenry Newman ..................August 4, 1934 
Lillian S. Fogel ...................August 4, 1966 
Sally Smallberg ..................August 4, 1991 
Rachel Klein........................August 5, 1933 
Augusta Stark ......................August 5, 1946 
Henry A. Rowland ..............August 5, 1962 
Sophia Rosenzweig ............August 7, 1949 
Gabriel Baum .....................August 8, 1905 
Martin G. Peters .................August 9, 1934 
Mary G. Kamins .................August 9, 1943 
Mendel Rosenzweig ...........August 9, 1957 
Leon J. Goodman ...............August 9, 1966 
Helen Jacobs .......................August 9, 1975 

 
August 15th & 16th 

Luba Louria ......................August 10, 1926 
Irma C. Katz .....................August 10, 1948 
David Nachman ................August 11, 1922 
Dr. William Linder............August 11, 1945 
Paul Grossman ..................August 11, 2001 
Dr. William Linder ...........August 12, 1953 
Clara Parnes ......................August 12, 1953 
Hillard R. Nevin Jr. ...........August 12, 1955 
Dr. Hillard R. Nevin .........August 12, 1955 
Hilary C. Nevin ................August 12, 1955 
Cecile M. Nevin ...............August 12, 1955 
Emanuel Newman .............August 12, 1957 
William Marks ................. August 12, 1990 
Clara London ....................August 13, 1918 
Jacob Rosenfeld ...............August 14, 1905 
 

August 22nd & 23rd 
Berenice Gerstman............August 17, 2000 
Isabelle Silverman.............August 18, 1972 
Lillian Flyer ......................August 18, 1973 
William Baron ..................August 18, 1990 
Rose Elroc ........................August 19, 1994 
Philip Lipstein ..................August 19, 1966 
Anna M. Polisar ...............August 19, 1969 
Alexander J. Linde ............August 21, 1934 
Morris Sasuly ...................August 23, 1960 
Robert L. Drexler .............August 23, 1971 
Estelle Marks ....................August 23, 1988 
 
 

August 29th & 30th 
Sadye R. Altman ..............August 24, 1979 
Harris Farber ....................August 25, 1927 
Charles N. Cohen, Hon. Pres August 20, 1955 
Helen Dumey ....................August 25, 1970 
Irma Tedesche ..................August 25, 1978 
Jacob Grossman ...............August 26, 1940 
Dr. Leon Louria ................August 27, 1923 
Dr. Bernard Stattman .......August 27, 1956 
Dr. Walter Sherer .............August 29, 1971 
Rose Ehrlich .....................August 29, 1991 

 
July 4th & 5th 

Louis Newman........................... July 1, 1928 
Mathilda Weill ........................... July 1, 1958 
Solomon Goodman .................... July 1, 1964 
Rose Barkan............................... July 2, 1944 
Michael Elman........................... July 2, 1957 
Harry Jaffa ................................. July 3, 1903 
Dr. Joseph Zimmerman ............ July 3, 1963 
Federick B. Hirsch ..................... July 3, 1972 
David A. Wallach ...................... July 3, 1993 
Gus Weill ................................... July 5, 1941 
Hattie Baum ............................... July 6, 1958 

 
July 11th & 12th 

Charles Bloch............................. July 8, 1947 
Amelia Meruk ............................ July 8, 1948 
Babbette Schmidt....................... July 9, 1924 
Hazel Cronheim ......................... July 9, 1981 
Aaron Jacobs............................ July 10, 1942 
Norman Silverman................... July 11, 1997 
Mildred Strauss ........................ July 12, 1934 
Charles Rockmore, Past President.July 12, 1988 
 

July 18th & 19th 
Geoge Levitt............................. July 14, 1966 
Celine M. Lefkowitz................ July 15, 1953 
Constance Rockmore ............... July 15, 1965 
Alex Berlin............................... July 15, 1976 
Jennie Diener ........................... July 15, 1978 
Isabel Meyer............................. July 16, 1936 
Isabel Hyams Abraham............ July 17, 1873 
Bessie Felsenfeld ..................... July 17, 1955 
Pauline Sturzer......................... July 17, 1988 
Irene Schwartz ......................... July 18, 1993 
 

July 25th & 26th 
Lily G. Meyer .......................... July 20, 1970 
Olive Cohen ............................. July 21, 1957 
Ann Greenberg......................... July 21, 1998 
Ida Iason................................... July 22, 1948 
Donald R. Oppenheimer .......... July 22, 1998 
Ruth E. Wolfort........................ July 23, 1966 
Anna Ruttenberg ...................... July 24, 1944 
Lawrence E. Abraham ............. July 24, 1945 
Joseph Shaffer.......................... July 24, 1978 
Dr. Robert Kamen.................... July 26, 1976 
Helen Klupt.............................. July 26, 1976 
 

August 1st & 2nd 
Theodora H. Lorence ............... July 29, 1970 
Julien W. Newman................... July 29, 1976 
Madeline P. Drexler................. July 29, 1978 
Max C. Fogel ...................... August 1, 1962 
Carl Ornitz ......................... August 1, 1970 
Rose Stegman Lippin.......... August 1, 1995 
Rose Levitt ......................... August 2, 1949 
Harry A. Goldstone ............ August 2, 1968 
Abraham Greenberg ........... August 2, 1984 

MEMORIAL PLAQUES 
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Union Temple suggests that its members 
contact our Funeral Director 

Martin D. Kasdan 
of 

Boulevard-Riverside Chapels 
1895 Flatbush Avenue 

Brooklyn, NY 
718-263-7600 

 

Proudly maintaining 
more than 50 years of Temple involvement 

The Bulletin 
 

Union Temple of Brooklyn 
17 Eastern Parkway, Brooklyn NY 11238 

(718)638-7600 
Fax (718) 783-9151 

Email uniontemple@earthlink.net 
 
 

Dr. Linda Henry Goodman 
Rabbi 

Dr. A. Stanley Dreyfus 
Rabbi Emeritus 

 

Kerith Spencer Shapiro 
Student Cantor 
Pedro d’Aquino 
Music Director 

 

Rosemarie Shaffer 
School of Religion Principal 

Susan Sporer 
Preschool Director 

 

Mike Baron 
President 

Dr. Marvin Lieberman 
Vice President 

Neil Cohen 
Vice President 
Doris Klueger 
Vice President 

Nancy Beranbaum 
Secretary 

Dr. Peter Gomori 
Treasurer 

 

Hortense R. Hurwitz 
Joseph Roschko 

Honorary Presidents 
 

Minna Feldenkris 
Harry Smallberg 

Honorary Trustees 
 

Martin Kasdan 
Funeral Director 

 Volunteers Needed! 
 

People are needed to transport  
materials from the Temple and  

to staff our booth at the Seventh 
Heaven Street Fair, Sunday June 15. 

 
Your help is essential, even if you 

can only volunteer for a short  
time in the afternoon. 

 
Please speak with Marty Shaffer as 

soon as possible. 

 
 

In Sympathy 
 

We express our deepest sympathies to: 
 

Hortense R. Hurwitz 
on the death of  her son 

Robert Hutton 
 

 and to 
 

and Nancy Beranbaum 
 on the death of  father 

Dr. Samuel Beranbaum 
 

and of  the death of 
Sidney Isbey 

 
vfrck oburfz 

May their memories be for a blessing. 
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Prospect Park  
Health & Racquet Association 

 
                 In Union Temple Building at 
              17 Eastern Parkway 
         718-789-4600 
                 Ask about Special discounts for  
                   Union Temple Members 

Ed Stenson 
Marion Zupnick 

CULBERT & STENSON INC 
CSI  

General Insurance 
298 FIFTH AVE., 5th FLOOR 
NEW YORK, N.Y.  10001 
212-239-6655 – FAX 212-239-8602 

 

Special discounts for 
Union Temple Members and their families 

Now Affordable 
Long Term Care Insurance from the 

Union of American Hebrew Congregations 
For info, please call Mel at 

1-800-565-3113 


